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BREMEN PLANNING BOARD
MEETING MINUTES
June 9, 2015 at 7:00pm ~ Bremen Town Office
MINUTES   
1) ATTENDEES: 
Bremen Planning Board members: Chairman Stephen Barnes, James Boak , Dede Heath, David Koubek, Tom Kronenberger , Walter Voskian, Stan Waltz, CEO and Penelope Card, Secretary.      
Members of the Public:  Bob Furman, Gordon Libby, Sarah Lessner, Wendy Pieh, Stephen Smith, Jim McKinney, Claudene Northrup, Jared Swain, Pierre & Barbara Caggini, Martha Frink, Nancy Schmel, Morgan Wheelock, Karen Wheelock, Ellen & Charlie Garrison, Virginia Betts, Bennett Collins, William & Tuuti Emmet, Marian Gryga.
The meeting was called to order by Stephen Barnes, Chairman at 7:00 p.m. and the Board Members introduced themselves to the members of the Public.
2)
ADJUSTMENTS TO AGENDA – There was no Public Hearing for Gordon Libby Forest Products as stated in the Notice that was in the newspaper. 
 

3)
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – April 14, 2015 on a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to accept the 4/14/2015 Planning Board Minutes As Amended.  These minutes will now be posted on the Bremen Website. 
           On a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to accept the 5/12/2015 Planning Board Minutes.   These minutes will now be posted on the Bremen Website.
4.)      Applications for Review:  
A. Application for Gordon Libby Forest Products – Subdivision of Lot on Turner and Waldoboro Roads.  
Chairman Barnes recused himself from hearing this application, because Mr. Libby is currently in a contractual relationship with Steve’s father.  Walter Voskian, co-chair, chaired this portion of the meeting and brought everyone up to date on this application.  As per the revised opinion of the Town Attorney, there was no need for an application for a subdivision, but an amended plan needed to be filed with the County.  Mr. Furman produced to the board the required amended plans with the wetlands and the Resource Protection Zone added to the subdivision's site plan plat . Upon viewing the plans, it was agreed that they met with the two conditions set down by the Planning Board:  1. Wetlands in the Resource Protection Zone are noted in the plan and 2. Plat Plan’s lines have been adjusted by adding 2/10 acre to Lot 5.  The adjustment was necessitated by the presence of a structure on Lot #5 built too close to the Lot Line of adjacent Lot #4.   

On a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to approve the plan submitted noting wetlands in the Resource Protection Zone on Lots 1, 2, 3 &4A and the adjustment to Lot Line on lot 5 too close to the Lot line on Lot 4A.  All members then signed the Mylar and paper copies of the plan.
B.  Broadwing Farm, LLC/dba Harvest Moon Pizza; Map 10, Lot 25 – Commercial Greenhouse.  
Chairman Barnes noted that five Planning Board members (Boak, Heath, Kronenberger, Voskian, and Barnes) conducted a site review of the commercial greenhouse on Sunday June 7th.  The commercial greenhouse was fully constructed and in use, Chairman Barnes stated that these conditions established the greenhouse as an "after the fact" construction and that the "after the fact" permit fee had not been paid. Chairman Barnes then recused himself from hearing this application, because his property abuts the property in question and he is biased in favor of agriculture. Walter Voskian, co-chair, chaired this portion of the meeting.  
On a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to hear the application of Broadwing Farm, LLC.  
During a discussion on whether this was an after the fact application or not, (which came with a penalty fee of $1000), Mr. Collins stated that his lawyer had been assured by Town Attorney Hull that he would be able to construct and use the greenhouse prior to retaining a permit.  Mr. Collins stated he was under the impression that the Town's Attorney had the authority to act on the behalf of the Planning Board.  Mr. Barnes noted that the Commercial and Industrial Ordinance does not give the Planning Board the right to waive the "after the fact" permit fee and, therefore, he did not accept that the Town Attorney had that right.   
On a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to approve the (first time) application per the following conditions: 
That the applicant must adhere to the following provisions of Bremen's Commercial and Industrial Site Plan Review Ordinance:

Section 8

A.  Utilization of the Site, particularly the need to ensure that environmentally sensitive areas, such as wildlife habitats, are maintained and preserved and natural drainage is preserved.

F.1 Odor--particularly that the applicant shall not cause the emission of odorous air contaminants.

I. Refuse Disposal--particularly that the applicant shall provide for the disposal of solid and liquid wastes.

N. Groundwater Protection--particularly that the use must not adversely impact the quality or quantity of ground water.

O. Water Quality Protection--particularly that the applicant cannot locate, store, discharge, or permit the discharge of any liquid, solid, or gaseous materials.

R. Natural Features--particularly that the landscape must be preserved in its natural state as far as practical.

T. Shoreland Relationship--particularly that the use must not adversely affect the water quality or shoreline of any adjacent water body.

V. Solid Waste Disposal--particularly that the development must provide for the adequate disposal of solid wastes.

Other "Approval Standards" are waived because they are not applicable to an application of this nature and scale.

The technical review fee is waived because the scale and nature of this project does not require outside review.
The "after the fact" permit fee is also waived.
C. Twin Maples Farm, LLC; Map 5 & Map 8, Removal of lot lines on Bremen Long Island Sub-division;  Map 4 – Combination of Lots 9B & 9D.  
This application was tabled as there was no representation at the meeting or plans to be signed. 
D.  Pierre and Barbara Caggini, Map 14, Lot 14 – Addition to Residence and new construction of a garage. 

On a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to hear the application of Pierre and Barbara Caggini

A site review was conducted on June 7th by five board members (Boak Heath, Kronenberger, Voskian, and Barnes).  The Caggini residence is in the Commercial Fisheries and Maritime Activities Zone. The Cagginis are applying to construct an addition to their residence and a garage, both structures to be located within the Commercial Fisheries and Maritime Activities Zone shoreland zone. Table 1 (page 9) of the Shoreland Zoning Ordinance for the Town of Bremen indicates that residential structures are not permitted within this zone. By reference to this table 15. Principal structures and uses A. One and two family residential, including driveways.
On a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to table the application until the Board receives an opinion from the Town Attorney. Chairman Barnes will write to Attorney Hull and cc the email to the Caggini’s builder, Jared Swain.
E.  Martha Frink; Map 14, Lot 9 – Replacement/Enlargement of Accessory Building.
On a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to hear the application of          Martha Frink.   
A site review was done on June 7th by five board members (Boak, Heath, Kronenberger, Voskian, and Barnes).   Ms. Frink is applying to replace or enlarge an accessory structure within the shoreland zone.  The current structure lies within the 25 to 75 foot setback zone.  Ms. Frink can move the structure approximately 12 feet and place it within the 75 to 150 setback zone.  As submitted, the application does not provide enough information to determine what size structure that can be permitted within either of these zones.  
On a motion duly made and seconded, it was voted to table this application for completion. The information required to complete the application is to identify the size of the current dwelling thereby enabling a calculation for the total floor area of all the buildings in the setback zones.  
5.)      PUBLIC COMMENTS AND QUESTIONS:  
A.
Steve Smith, representing James McKinney discussed the McKinney's recent application to the Code Enforcement Officer, Stan Waltz, for a plumbing permit to add a bathroom into the garage the Planning Board permitted in April.  A number of abutting property owners objected to the McKinney's request for this plumbing permit.  Chair Barnes requested a straw vote from the Planning Board's members to determine, had the original application included a bathroom within the garage, if each Board member would have voted to approve the permit. All six Board members agreed that, had a bathroom been included within the original application for the garage, they would not have permitted the garage. The Code Enforcement Officer, Stan Waltz, opined that the addition of a bathroom facility constituted a change of use from the garage as permitted and that this change of use would require an additional permit application.
A motion duly made and seconded, was voted to request Mr. McKinney to submit a change of use application with floor plans for both of the garage's floors.
6.)      NEW PLANNING BOARD BUSINESS –  
A.  Chairman Barnes stated that the Town received a copy of an NRPA Permit by Rule Notification form from the DEP for shoreland stabilization and erosion prevention to a private boat landing on Davis Lane to Webber Pond.  Chairman Barnes will contact the property owner, Ms. Elizabeth Engstrom, to find out the scope of the work anticipated within the Permit by Rule and then determine with the Board if a Town permit is required.
B.  A preliminary discussion of the Uniform Definitions for Ordinances Town of Bremen was held. At the July meeting, the Board will review and clarify the ORANGE sections of the Uniform Definitions.

C.
A better communication system between the Board and the CEO needs to be put in place for all permits issued.  It was decided that the Board secretary will put a copy of all the issued permits by the Planning Board into Stan Waltz’ file folder and she will also copy Stan’s list of permits for the Planning Board.  The secretary will also post all issued permits on the Bremen Website from January 2015 to present.
D.  It was also suggested that the Town should look into the possibility for a self-funding Administrative Support person.  This person could be modeled on Damariscotta Town Planner, Tony Dater.  The position would provide support for grant identification and proposals, updating the Comprehensive Plan and review of the Town's Ordinances. This effort would assist both the Selectmen and the Planning Board.  Select Chair, Wendy Pieh stated that there is money in the budget for consultants.  
E.  It was suggested that each Board member take a turn, on a rotating basis, for researching and presenting of the applications that are submitted to the Board.  At the site review, one Board member would be assigned the lead on the application relating to the site.  Members agreed to attempt this initiative.
F.  It was thought that a small honorarium for Planning Board members should be given.  Walter Voskian stated that in his experience, a small honorarium often makes a Board member feel more vested.
G.  Chairman Barnes suggested that Board members attend Selectmen meetings on a somewhat regular basis to keep the Board informed of what the Planning Board is doing and find out if the Selectmen have any issues they feel the Planning Board should address. 
7.)  OLD PLANNING BOARD BUSINESS –

A.  Review Dr. John Devlin’s application for a pier reconstruction on Bremen Long Island.  Chairman Barnes stated that he neglected to write to Dr. Devlin as suggested at the last Board meeting.   The Chair will send a final request for a copy of Dr. Devlin's permit to Dr. Devlin and give a deadline for submission.  If a copy of the permit is not provide then the Code Enforcement Officer, Stan Waltz, will be notified that there may be a non-permitted wharf on Bremen Long Island. 
B.  Chairman Barnes was going to discuss a Draft Application for Subdivision Ordinance and Commercial and Industrial Ordinance.  Mr. Boak stated that one possible addition was the inclusion of the relationship the applicant has with the property owner if the two entities are not identical. Further discussion will be entertained at the July meeting.
8.)
CALENDAR
· July 3, 2015 – Applications for building permits to be considered at the next Planning Board meeting must be filed with the Town Office by close-of-business (2pm)
· July 14, 2015 –Planning Board meeting at 7:00 pm

9.)
ADJOURNMENT
Meeting was adjourned by unanimous decision at 9:15 p.m. 
BREMEN PLANNING BOARD:
Stephen Barnes, Chairman

Walter Voskian, Asst. Chair
Jack Boak
Dede Heath
David Koubek
Tom Kronenberger

Respectfully submitted,     Penelope Card, Secretary
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